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June 18, 2018 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox, Co-Chair

Agenda Revisions and Approval
June 18, 2018 Agenda Approved


RS/EB
5-0
May 21, 2018 Meeting Minutes Approved

ME/EB
4-0
May 30, 2018 Special Meeting Minutes Approved
EB/ME
5-0
Announcements:  
· 2019 GBOS Non-Profit Recreation grant applications are available thru June 22, 2018:  on line at www.muni.org/gbos, and at the Post Office, Library and Community Room bulletin boards.  Applications are due by 3PM on June 22, 2018.  
· GBOS will begin their 2019 budget cycle.  Meetings are tentatively scheduled as follows:
TUE 
JUL 24 
7PM 
Budget Meeting #1
WED 
AUG 1
12PM
Budget Meeting #2
WED 
AUG 15
12PM
Budget Meeting #3
MON 
AUG 27
7PM
Non Profit Grant Presentations


· The MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting is scheduled for 4PM MON July 30, 2018 at Anchorage City Hall.

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Appreciation to Interim Chief Mark Hager, WPD.
Mark Hager was unable to attend this meeting. Topic tabled to July Meeting.

2.  Annual Report from The Herbal Cache (Ronda Lambert/Susan Carse)

Susan Carse reports that The Herbal Cache has been open for one and a half years with positive feedback.  Shortly after opening all CBD (hemp-based) products were seized state-wide, however a new law has now allowed for sale of CBD products, so recently all seized product has been returned and it is now available for sale.

3. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Kyle Kelley on behalf of GTC
June GTC meeting was a work party at the hand tram to fulfill inspection requirements.  Group of volunteers cleaned, painted, and did ditching work on both terminals.

Subcommittee meeting on the multi-use trail has met four times and has three more meetings scheduled between now and August.  Group has made good progress on alignment and trail construction and should have a 
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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recommendation for GTC prior to August deadline.  A community member was concerned about whether the Open Meetings Act was being adhered to by the committee. Eryn recommends that all committees and sub-committees familiarize themselves with the Open Meetings Act.

b. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Lewis Leonard
GAP meeting on May 24 addressed the Operating Rules.  This will be revisited at the next meeting on June 27.

Assembly resolution giving authority to work on the Girdwood Area Plan to the Update committee passed at the June 12 Assembly meeting on the consent agenda, as did the $10,000 grant funding for the plan from HLB.  Once the funds are in the bank, the committee can fund a contractor to perform work on public outreach.

RFP committee has 2 proposals currently under review, they will schedule interviews before the end of June and will make a recommendation to GAP to hire one of the contractors.

MOA Planning Department will provide assistance quarterly to the GAP Update Committee to ensure that they stay on track with the update.
All documents are on line at www.girdwoodareaplan.com
At the next meeting, the group plans to move forward in determining what elements of the old plan are complete, incomplete, or obsolete.

c. Land Use Committee – Brian Burnett

Quick meeting on June 11 heard presentation from Mark Ivy for a Dimensional Variance on Vail Drive. This variance request doesn’t require LUC or GBOS approval as the footprint of the home is not changed, however neighbors had requested a public update on the plans.

Title 21 Chapter 9 review is tabled until probably August.

Group discussed the rebuild of Little Bears, which will lose Grandfather rights with new construction.
LUC based-subcommittee on housing is being formed by Mike Edgington.

Unless there is pressing business added to the LUC agenda for July, the LUC meeting scheduled for July 9 will be cancelled.

4. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
John Weddleton restated that the GAP funding and approval to perform the GAP passed on the consent agenda. In Anchorage bowl, a new provision to allow accessory dwelling units to Single family homes has passed.  This allows for mother-in-law apartments to be built in areas zoned for single family.

MOA has approval to rent space in the downtown LIO office.  This will also house space for police downtown.

Adam Lees, aid to Suzanne LaFrance state that the new academy of APD officers will be patrolling soon.  This should not change enforcement on the Seward Highway.  
Eryn Boone requested an update on the ban on plastic bags.  Adam will check and follow up.
Diana Livingston asks Adam to pass on thanks for getting HLB grant and Area Plan update permission approved.

Mike Edgington requested an update on the Stream Setbacks.  This is not expected to come to the Assembly until August.

Kari Nore introduced herself as staff from Sen. Giessel’s office.  

Industrial Park:  Robin Ward states that progress is on-going with the construction at the Girdwood Industrial Park.  Road construction/utilities to be complete in August. Transfer station is open again.  Robin may to have an estimate to share with GBOS for completion of Phase 2 and 3 at the August GBOS meeting.


5. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Library was open for 171 hours and served 3176 visitors in May.

Summer Discovery program is ongoing, WED at 2:30 there is a musician, next week is Lego event.
Baby Storytime is a new program, starting THU at 12PM for kids 0-18 months.

Tomorrow at 1PM is the Oreo taste test.

6. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley 

Summer Staff: Erin O’Leary and Emily Maxwell are in place and doing great.
Invasive Weeds program will begin soon.  Contractor also has permission from State to work in the DOT Right of Way along Alyeska Highway.  

Beautification Day was June 2, we had lots of volunteers and BBQ after.

Lions Club Park has new picnic tables and grills being installed this week.

Town Square – Alyeska Landscaping has been pruning trees and fertilizing.  They’ll work on the Community Center trees next.
Tennis Courts:  Wind screens are up.  We’ll pressure wash and fix paint chips with good weather. Email Margaret if you want to be added to an email list of people seeking tennis partners: tylerms@muni.org
Skate Park:  2018 project list is complete, except for info kiosks.  Jason Borgestad with Blue and Gold is planning a skate event in August.

Playground assessment scheduled for mid-August.
Trails June meeting was held at the hand tram, as previously discussed. Trails Plan working group is forming and will work on 2019 edits to the Girdwood Valley Trails Management Plan.

Large construction project on the Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail has begun and this year’s work will likely be complete in 10 days.  Andy Hehnlin is moving material to the trail and SCA Crew is placing it.  New tread on new trail to move the alignment away from California Creek.  Engineering and design is complete for a new bridge to cross California Creek.  Once we have the construction costs outlined, we will begin to seek grants for construction.

Alaska Trails Stewards is planning volunteer trail work on the Winner Creek Trail on July 14 9A-3P.  Learn more at the Alaska Trails website: https://www.eventbrite.com/e/winner-creek-trail-volunteer-day-tickets-47171853283
2018 GBOS non-profit grants are being paid out to grantees.  2019 grant cycle is currently open, grant applications are due June 22 at 3PM.

Staff are managing grants with Anchorage Park Foundation, Recreational Trails Grant (RTP) and KMTA and will be closing out open grants shortly as projects conclude.

Cemetery RFP has been drafted and has gone to MOA for review before going out to bid.  This for the Schematic Design Study, to incorporate cemetery committee’s vision and community goals in the design and construction of the proposed cemetery.  GBOS has already approved $50,000 in funding for this project.  We should have a final selection from the proposals in August.
Roads:

Grading has been completed and calcium chloride has been spread.  Rain has been an issue, we will re-grade if necessary and we have extra calcium chloride.

Road crew will work on summer project list next, starting with drainage on Aspen Mtn Road.

Other Projects:

Close to getting Certificate of Occupancy for the Fire Station.

Flashing Crosswalk Light will be discussed later in the agenda
Little Bears/Glacier city Hall rebuild is an ongoing process.  ECI, architecture firm that Karen Zaccaro works for, has offered to help with pre-development program as a pro bono project.  This will also help to identify zoning, setback and other issues that need to be handled prior to construction.  Kyle to meet with Little Bears Board and staff to discuss project and work on financing/funding ideas.
Budgets:

$310,000 in the undesignated fund
$35,000 spent in May on Roads

Currently at 25% of roads budget and 25% of parks/rec budget

Christina Hendrickson asks if playground assessment shows repairs needed to the playground after budgets are complete, how do we handle this?  Kyle answers that likely we’ll need to make adjustments in the 1st Quarter Revisions in the spring 2019.

Group confirms that Cemetery funding for $50,000 of Schematic Design Survey was previously approved.  This project was delayed when the MOA purchasing department required that it go out to bid.

Update on Forest Fair: Permits are all complete.  Lawsuit regarding free speech is on-going and injunction is in place.  Organizing committee has a plan to accommodate.  The judge has dismissed WPD from the lawsuit.  

7. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Robert Snitzer
Robert reports that he attended his first PSAC meeting earlier in June, other new members to the board are Guy Wade and Ken Waugh.  PSAC has evolved in to a group that discusses public safety in Girdwood, not just the police.  Issues currently are recruiting for police officers, police chief and getting a local phone number for Girdwood access to police that reliably transfers to the Whittier station.

Soon the process for reviewing and evaluating possible contractors for the next contract cycle will begin.  Currently, proposals are expected from APD and WPD.

Group discussed the need for an updated Community Disaster plan.  Excellent communication among the fire department, APD and WPD.


Police Report – Interim Chief Greg Russell
Chief expresses thanks for the support of other public safety officials in Girdwood.  WPD is focusing on traffic enforcement and is staggering their service times.  There have been instances of road rage, weapons misconduct, homeless issues, that the officers have been dealing with and handling well.

Chief reminds people not to leave keys in their cars and to lock their doors.

Chief recently met with Chief Doll of APD to discuss their service areas.  Chief states that he’s working to build relationships among all the levels and providers:  Alaska State Troopers, APD, District Attorneys, Judiciary, etc.


WPD is recruiting for officers and permanent Chief.

WPD is promoting additional training and experience, and working on outreach in to area businesses with classes in de-escalation techniques and how to deal with intruders, etc.  


PSAC Report – Mike Opalka
Mike states that there have been no complaints regarding police service.

B) Roads and Utilities – Eryn Boone
No additional report.  Eryn states that she addressed a concern on the Girdwood Facebook page regarding grading and has had no additional complaints.

C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson
newest member of the GBOS.  Christina is meeting with Eryn Boone soon to get caught up on various projects with trails, cemetery, etc.
D) Fire Department  – Jerry Fox
Jerry states that he met with Chief last week and had a tour of the facility.  
Update of GVFD – Chief Michelle Weston/GFRI BOD President

24 calls so far in June. There have been several difficult responses, and multiple calls at the same time, which have called out all available equipment and members.  Responses have been good.  These instances drive home the need for more Girdwood members to join the department so that the local crew has more depth.
This weekend there an EMT 1 test, with 2 members from Hope testing as well as GFR members.

Back country rescue workshop this week also.

Hope is attending Girdwood TUE night training.
GFR will participate at the Forest Fair with an Incident command post at the station.  Forest Fair is typically pretty busy for GFR.

Department is updating their Quick Action Fire Plans for all commercial, public buildings and multi-family housing units.

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
No additional report

Public Comment:
None

OLD BUSINESS:
8. Agenda Item LUC 1712-06:  Title 21 Chapter 9 Review Committee recommended changes to MOA Parking Requirements for Girdwood. - tabled

9. Discuss Sub-committees Operating Principles.  Review of voting requirements is where the largest discrepancy existing, particularly with the PSAC having nominees appointed by GBOS and only the board votes.

Kyle states that most of the committee are citizen driven, however the PSAC was created by GBOS.  Group determines that LUC should discuss the operating principles of PSAC and see what the community thinks about the structure.  This item to be added to the LUC agenda for their next meeting.

10.  Review and vote on cost of phone installation in the Girdwood Fire Department @ $14,293.77.
Kyle reminds the group that in order to ensure that the fire station construction came in under budget, some items were removed, including the phone system.  This probably works out better as now the work can be done by the MOA IT department’s preferred vendor.  New system will be modern Voice Over Internet protocol phone, tied in to AFD, redundant with analog connection, and ties in to PA system at the fire hall.

Funding of this phone system at $14,000 will leave $334,000 available encumbrance in the construction contingency fund, and will be returned to the Girdwood Undesignated fund once released.
Motion:

GBOS moves to approve expense of $14,293.77 for the Voice Over Internet Protocol phone system to be paid from the Fire Department Construction contingency fund.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Robert Snitzer
Motion passes 5-0

Discussion:  Group discusses that there is minimal or no training given to the operation of the system.  It is confirmed that GFR has reviewed this system and it is what they want.  MOA IT department can provide additional training if needed.


11. Motion to approve HLB Land Use Permit for the Park and Ride.

This topic was tabled in May pending confirmation of the liability and indemnification.  Situation is the same as with all the other Land Use Permits with MOA, and the same as in the past with park and ride.

Motion:
GBOS moves to approve signing of the HLB permit # 2014-13 (Renewal 2018) for the Girdwood Park and Ride.

Motion by Mike Edgington/2nd by Eryn Boone
Motion passes 5-0

12.  Motion to approve $41,520.35 to the existing budget of $102,526.65 for funding bidding and construction of the flashing pedestrian crosswalk light.
Currently the design is 100% complete, but the cost is $144,047 and GBOS needs to approve additional funding in order to go out to bid for the project.  Original estimate was $150-$180,000, so this remains below what GBOS was prepared for at the outset.

Motion:
GBOS moves to add $41,520.35 to the existing budget for the bidding and construction of the pedestrian crosswalk sign at Alyeska Highway, Egloff and Hightower to be paid from the Parks and Recreation 406 capital fund.

Motion by Robert Snitzer, 2nd by Eryn Boone
Motion passes 5-0

NEW BUSINESS:  
12.  Discuss agenda topics for MOA & GBOS Quarterly meeting scheduled for 4PM July 30 at Anchorage City Hall.
Ideas are:  

Discussion of APD proposal for policing contract

Bonding and other options for funding large projects, such as roads, cemetery, little bears, industrial park
Permitting in parks (related to Forest Fair injunction).  
Action Item Updates as assigned:
Request for Executive Session:
Other:
Adjourn 8:43PM
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